CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Cwmdu Village Hall on 7 February 2019 at 1900hrs.
Present were Chairman Cllr Mrs L Doggett, Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs HG Sweeting, FJ Morgan, RDH Jackson, J Williams, D Meyer, CCllr Mrs K Silk and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There were apologies from Cllrs Mrs S O’ Brien and S Brookes.
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No declarations were received.
Minutes of the meeting held at the Bwlch Village Hall on 3rd January 2019 were confirmed and signed.
Matters Arising
1. Llangynidr Bridge. This was an item on the Five Councils Liaison meeting hosted by Llangynidr Community Council on 22nd November 2018. It was reported that the Llangynidr Bridge was likely to get new alert lights in the near future to help with the traffic flow over the bridge. Cllr Mrs L Doggett stated there should be some form of lighting on the uprights rather than just reflectors. It was stated that this should be an item on the next Five Council’s Liaison meeting.
2. Tree Strategy. The Chairman Cllr Mrs L Doggett informed the Council that the new trees and shrubs should be delivered during February.
3.  Five Councils Liaison Meeting. This was hosted by Llangynidr Community Council in the Llangynidr Village Hall on 22nd November 2018 at 1930hrs. Letters had been sent to the Police and Crime Commissioner by the Five Councils Liaison Meeting Clerk and the District Civic Society about policing levels in our area and also requesting information about the plans for the staffing of the Police Station at Crickhowell. A meeting with the Police and Crime Commissioner is planned for 6th March 2019 in the meeting room at the Clarence Hall between 1400 and 1700hrs. 
The next Five Councils Liaison Meeting is to be hosted by the Vale of Grwyney Community Council on Wednesday 20th March 2019 at 1930hrs in the Llanbedr Village Hall. Agenda items are required by 18th February 2019.
Highways / Playgrounds
Drainage Scheme for the A479 at Tretower.. An email from Powys County Council Engineering Design informed the Council that the contractor was to carry out the works  at the middle / end of April 2019.
Damaged Footpath. It was reported by a local resident that there was a damaged footpath / culvert between Tretower and the Gaer. This had been reported to the Rights of Way Officer who replied that the warden was being tasked to investigate the damaged culvert. The Clerk met Mrs J Nicholls on 24th January 2019 and followed the footpath / bridlepath until we reached the site where the footpath is blocked by the broken slabs. The stream has altered course and makes it very difficult to follow the footpath. The Clerk informed the Rights of Way Officer of the situation by email and received an answer informing the Council that the Warden intended to take out a group of volunteers in February to try to tackle this issue.
Corner of Tregraig Road. It was reported that a vehicle had gone up the bank on the dangerous bend on the corner of Tregraig Road and crash barriers were requested. There was a discussion about this and it was stated that a previous incident occurred when a vehicle had gone over the bank and landed in a garden in Glasfryn Terrace. The Council had applied for crash barriers at that time and was informed that they would not be fitted within a 30 mph area. Cllr Mrs K Silk said she write to the Minister about the possibility of having crash barriers fitted on this dangerous bend.
There were several areas in Cwmdu which needed maintenance. The road from the Cwmdu church to the caravan site has been reported many times as the hedge cuttings are never picked up and as a result the road is getting narrower.  The pavement from the Farmers Arms to the junction past the closed Cwmdu School is impassable because the hedge cuttings are never picked up. These points are to be reported to the Highways Supervisor.
Correspondence

1. Email 6th February 2019 Powys Community Health Council with a poster to be displayed advertising a survey for the GP Out of Hours service.
2. Email 6th February 2019 Cllr RDH Jackson reported that the Bwlch postbox had been removed and wanted it replaced. The Clerk is to write to the Post Office and request that the post box be returned and positioned on the same side of the road as the post office.
3. Email undated Llangollen 2019 with a request for a donation. Not approved.
4. Email 6th February 2019 PAVO’s E-Briefing for February.

5. Letter 6th January 2019 Mr Thomas enquiring about the speedwatch initiative.

6. Email 29th January 2019 Tenovus Cancer Care request for a donation. Not approved.
7. Email 13th January 2019 Mrs Valerie Powell with a request to make funding available to reopen the Closed Cwmdu Toilets. There was a long discussion about this which referred to the previous attempt by the Council to keep the Cwmdu Toilets open. The Clerk is to reply to the PCC survey and also write to Mrs Powell.
8. Email 7th February 2019 BBNPA meeting in Brecon on 28th February 2019 to discuss the LDP.

The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails / letters received from 6th  – 30th January 2019 for the  7th February 2019 meeting for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent.
Planning
1. Planning Application 18/168827/FUL – 14/01/2019 – “1. Levelling of grass area to provide a level and useable lawn area. Banking to be in keeping with existing materials. 2. Replace Dilapidated and poor condition sheds with new. Removal of asbestos roofing and create a side crosshatched fencing guard.” At Danybryn, Old Road, Bwlch. A reply was required by 04/02/2019 and the Clerk spoke to the Planning Officer who agreed an extension until after the Council meeting on 07/02/2019. The Clerk paid £5.50 for the A3 size plans to be sent to the Council to assist with the consultation. The Clerk is to reply to BBNPA with the Council’s comments by 08/02/2019.
2.  A Tretower Community Councillor reported that residents of St John’s Close were concerned about the hedges planted on the boundary of the new development at the Land Adjoining St John’s Close. The Clerk wrote to the BBNPA Planning Officer on 10/01/2019 and asked what planting was specified in the permitted development, and also asked for confirmation that the hedges conform to the specifications. He also asked for a copy of the landscaping plan. It was reported that the hedges had been taken out and the height of the banking lowered. 
Accounts
1. Financial Management and Governance – Town and Community Councils – Auditor’s report for 2017-18. Clerks are to circulate copies of the reports to the Councillors for discussion at a council meeting. There are over 730 town and community councils in Wales. The audit process involves a review of the annual accounts and an examination of the council’s financial management and governance arrangements that underpin securing value for money in council’s use of resources. The audit report summarises the outcomes of audit work completed to 30 November 2018.
A significant number of councils fail to comply with their statutory responsibilities for preparing accounts and ensuring that proper arrangements are made for the statutory audit, including making arrangements for inspection of the accounts by their electors. In 2017-18, 340 councils had qualified audit opinions with auditors highlighting ongoing failures in financial management and governance.
2. At regular intervals bank reconciliations produced by the Clerk (Responsible Financial Officer) are to be verified and signed by a Councillor who is not a signatory on the account. The bank reconciliation and original bank statements were signed by Cllr D Meyer and the Clerk.
3. Bank Balance  -  £8785.45  –  Council - £5956.61  Section 106  Grant Money  - NIL Balance  The War Memorial restoration fund stands at £2828.84. The Council’s third precept payment of £3667.00 was paid into the Council’s account on 31st December 2018.
Council - £5956.61  War Memorial - £2828.84      Section 106 Grant Money – NIL balance.
Playing Fields and Allotments
Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting informed the Council that the Allotment AGM was held on 6th February 2019. A new Chairman was elected but the treasurer remained in post.  She stated that 15 allotments had been taken up, two new tenants were expected which left one allotment vacant at the moment. She then informed the Council that there were plans to sink a borehole for water for the allotments as the anticipated source of water was not going to be available until after the summer season. There was a long discussion about this as sinking another borehole could affect the water supply for the Cwmdu Water Undertaking members. PCC, as the landlord, had previously given permission for this with the proviso that everything should be replaced if the allotments closed. The Clerk was to write to the allotments committee to ask them to come to the next Council meeting to explain the situation regarding the water supply and the procedure to be followed regarding sinking a borehole including the licence required and liaison with the Cwmdu Water undertaking.
The outdoor shelter was in urgent need of repair to the roof and the Clerk emailed the contractor on 3rd January 2019 to ask him to go ahead and refelt the roof of the shelter. There had not been a reply and the Clerk emailed the contractor again.
The Clerk sent the cheque for the grass cutting contract and asked the contractor about pruning the tree which was causing damage to the sheds and also about trimming the long hedge between the playing fields and Art School garden. The Clerk had not had a reply so he emailed the contractor again to ask for a meeting at the playing fields to discuss the jobs that needed to be done.
An email from Lucy Corbett at the school of art asked the Council for permission to use the outdoor classroom in May 2019 in case of bad weather when conducting an outdoor painting course. The Councillors agreed that the Art School could use the outdoor shelter and the Clerk wrote and asked for a donation from them towards the cost of refelting the roof.

Bwlch War Memorial
A letter was received from Mr T Sinnett, Project Officer, informing the Council that a payment of £1146.00 will be paid into the Council’s account from the War Memorial Trust. The Clerk returned the receipt to the Trust on 9th January 2019 confirming that the payment had been received. A letter from the Trust dated 31st January 2019 referred to the ongoing Contract requirements in regard to maintaining the memorial.

A letter from Mr T Sinnett dated 1st February 2019 advised the Council that a final grant of £1715 had been authorised, for the resharpening works, by CADW. A remittance advice from the Welsh Government was attached and the Clerk was to inform Mr T Sinnett when this was banked in the Council’s account.

The Clerk has reviewed the ring fenced funding held in the account for War memorial as this will be required to fund the ongoing maintenance of the War memorial and noticed that the first VAT payment of £345 on 3rd March 2016 and reclaimed back from HMRC on 25th May 2016 was not included in the fund. The War Memorial fund shown in the 3rd January 2019 minutes was £1337.84 plus the War Memorial Trust payment of £1146 received on 20th December 2018 is £2483.84 plus the VAT payment of £345 equals £2828.84. The next payment from the Trust of £1715 will bring the fund up to a ring fenced amount of £4543.84. There will be a VAT repayment due in May 2019 of £723.80 which will bring the final total up to £5267.64.

Mr Sinnett is also going to further progress the work that Scotty Pope did on the names on the Monument where possible and publish it as a pamphlet for the village.

Meeting Closed at 2040Hrs.
